
April 29, 2010

The Honorable Bob Ferguson

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Ferguson:

In response to Proviso P5 of Ordinance 16717, Section 131 in the 2010–2011 Biennial Metro Transit Budget, I am pleased to submit the attached ordinance and supporting documents.  The ordinance describes an implementation plan for State Route (SR) 520 Urban Partnership Agreement service and up to 5,000 annual bus service hours for SR 522 to mitigate the impacts of diversionary trips onto SR 522 as required by Proviso P5, which states in part:

Proviso P5:

In coordination with the State Route 520 Urban Partnership Agreement and the tolling of State Route 520, up to 5,000 annual bus service hours shall be delivered on State Route 522, as supporting bus service to the core State Route 520 Urban Partnership Agreement bus service, to mitigate the impacts of diversionary trips on State Route 520.

SR 520 Urban Partnership

In 2007, King County, the Washington State Department of Transportation (WSDOT) and the Puget Sound Regional Council (PSRC) submitted a successful Urban Partnership application to the United States Department of Transportation (USDOT).  The agreement results in $139 million federal grant funding for the SR 520 corridor.  The USDOT funds will purchase the infrastructure needed to implement variable, electronic tolling; will provide active traffic management along the corridor; will purchase buses for SR 520 transit service; and will make other transit capital improvements including additional park-and-ride spaces, bus stop improvements and real-time bus arrival information signs.  

The Urban Partnership Agreement (UPA) is contingent on the expansion of transit capacity along SR 520.  At least ninety one-way peak period trips on the core and other related bus service routes need to be added.  Additionally, the transit capital identified in the proposal should be developed.  Although the federal award provided funding for rolling stock and other transit capital, it did not include operating funds. 

In April 2009, the state legislature gave King County the authority to levy a property tax for transit for up to seven and one-half cents per $1,000 assessed value.  The legislation, Second Substitute Senate Bill 5433, required the first penny of the tax be used to expand transit capacity along SR 520.  In November 2009, the King County Council authorized the property tax levy of six and one-half cents per $1,000 assessed value as part of the 2010 property tax levy Ordinance 16734.   

SR 520 Service

Metro, Sound Transit (ST) and WSDOT developed a service plan to meet the anticipated ridership growth associated with tolling and to fulfill the UPA requirement of 90 additional peak period trips.  ST2 funding will implement a new route between Redmond and the University District.  If approved, Metro will extend Route 255 trips to the Totem Lake Transit Center, enhance Route 265, and improve peak and afternoon weekday service frequencies on Route 271 between Eastgate and the University District in October 2010.  In February 2011, Metro will improve weekday peak and midday service frequencies on Route 255 and enhance Route 311.

SR 522 Service

Proviso P5 requires Metro submit a corridor implementation plan for up to 5,000 annual service hours targeting investment to the SR 522 corridor to help mitigate the impacts of traffic that diverts to the corridor due to tolls on SR 520.  ST will be investing additional service hours in the SR 522 corridor during the peak periods in February 2011.  Several alternatives were reviewed by Metro and the recommended option for service in the SR 522 corridor is to provide a new peak-only route (Route 309) that would serve the two growing transit markets--South Lake Union and First Hill.  

Funding for the operation of Route 309 is not identified in Metro’s 2010-2011 biennial budget.  The recommended funding strategy is to use surplus property tax revenue from the SR 520 UPA Agreement to fund the SR 522 service additions.  Since current revenue forecasts are uncertain, I propose we monitor actual property tax revenues and revisit this potential funding source as part of Metro’s mid-biennial budget review later this year. 

If you have questions or concerns, please contact Kevin Desmond, General Manager, Metro Transit Division, at 206-684-1619.  

Sincerely,  

Dow Constantine

King County Executive
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